UNIVERSITY HOSPITALS BRISTOL NHS FOUNDATION TRUST 

Draft Minutes of the Public Trust Board Meeting held on 29 July 2008

Present

John Savage – Chair




Lisa Gardner


Graham Rich

Patsy Hudson


Irene Scott
Paul Mapson 


Jonathan Sheffield

In attendance




Paul May


Jim Catterall

Chris Monk


Alex Nestor
Jackie Cornish


Sue Clark



Christine Perry 

Sarah Pinch




Louise England (minutes)

136/08
Apologies were received from Anne Coutts, Iain Fairbairn, Selby Knox, Lindsey Scott Emma Woollett and Robert Woolley.
137/08
There were no new declarations of interest.
138/08
Outcome of Non Executive Director Interviews.  John Savage informed the meeting that following the interviews, he would be recommending to the Governors that Paul May and Kelvin Blake were offered the position of Non Executive Directors.  In addition, as Patsy Hudson’s term of office ends in May 2009, Sarah Blackburn had been asked and had agreed to take over from Patsy at that time.
139/08
Minutes.  Two small points of accuracy were noted on page 2 and agreed, and following the amendments the Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 17 June 2008 were approved as a correct record.  

The Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 1 July 2008 were approved as a correct record.
140/08
Matters Arising.  
127/08 Corporate Risk Register.  The Executive Directors were in the process of reviewing the Register in full prior to the next quarterly report to the Board.

129/08 Streetscape and Frontage Environmental Improvement Project.  Quotations had been received for various schemes and consultation with the Governors would commence once final technical information was available.
141/08
Chief Executive’s Report.  Graham Rich reported the following.

NHS 60th Anniversary Celebrations.  The Trust celebrations went well, and the Board thanked Sarah Pinch for organising the activities.  “Around the Trust in 60 Stops” was achieved by Executives and Non-Executives visiting wards and departments to meet staff and acknowledge their contributions.  There was also good ITV West television coverage.
Mobile PET Scan.  The first scanning session took place in the previous week in the mobile scanner located in front of the Bristol Royal Infirmary.

Strategic Health Authority Stroke Team visit.  The visiting team had been positive about the service the Trust provided but had indicated that there were some improvements to be made.  The final report following this visit was expected within two months.
Heads of Division.  Graham Rich and Irene Scott had completed the four remaining Heads of Division annual appraisals and confirmed that Chris Monk, Mike Nevin and Jackie Cornish had agreed to a three year contract extension, and Peter Wilde a two year extension.  Dr Lis Kutt would start as Head of Division for Diagnostics & Therapies on 1 August.

Monitor Relationship Manager.  Graham Rich and Paul Mapson had met the Monitor relationship manager who confirmed that there would be little requirement for contact unless issues of underperformance arose.
North Somerset PCT Non-Executive Visit.  This had taken place on 7 July and had included a tour of the Bristol Heart Institute.  The Trust had received a letter of appreciation for the visit.
142/08
Quarterly Self-Certification for Monitor Submission.  Irene Scott presented the quarterly governance declaration paper and reminded the meeting that the Trust Board had agreed self certification for this in April 2008 at amber level.  The Board was recommended to complete governance Declaration 2 as Declaration 1 could not be made because targets for Clostridium Difficile and 62-day Cancer standard were not being met.  Proposed actions and next steps were detailed against these two targets.  The Board considered and agreed to the recommendation to sign governance Declaration 2 and the detail of Declaration 2.  

The Board approved the report of a tertiary patient governor vacancy on the Membership Council to Monitor.
Paul Mapson presented the quarter 1 performance commentary for the Monitor financial return.  He reported that the Trust had experienced a sound first quarter with a surplus of £2.435m, which was £0.285m ahead of plan.  The revised forecast Income and Expenditure Surplus for 2008/09 was £12.987m but did not include the possible £2.5m fines for non-performance of certain targets.  The Trust had scored a 4 for its financial risk which the Board accepted.
Paul Mapson informed the meeting that during the year to date, the Trust was over performing on Service Level Agreements by £3.4m.  Paul May asked if this was common to other hospitals in the area.  Paul Mapson stated four main reasons for the over performance: a) that increased activity due to the 18 weeks referral to treatment target was a common factor across the country; b) Emergency activity over performance was also common but the reasons were unknown; c) the activity did not match the Service Level Activity demand management schemes; and d) cardiology activity had over performed.  The Board agreed that the Trust needed to understand the activity trends before winter pressures began.
143/08
Control of Infection Report.  Irene Scott presented the report on behalf of Lindsey Scott.  Christine Perry, Director of Infection Prevention and Control was in attendance for this item.
Clostridium difficile.  At the middle of July the Trust incidence had been 16 above the cumulative target of 95.  A cohort ward was opened on Ward 29 on 20 July as the expected reductions had not taken place following the implementation of key actions.  Specialised Services were highlighted as the worst performing division, with the highest risk to patients in Oncology.  Significant further actions had been put in place and an updated copy of the Clostridium difficile action plan was circulated in the meeting.  
Dr Patel, an external expert, had presented to the Trust Executive Group on 23 July and the following actions were agreed:

a) Weekly Clostridium difficile meetings would be held; 
b) the Trust Operational Group would monitor implementation of the action plan fortnightly;
c) Dr Jonathan Sheffield would meet twice weekly with the Clostridium difficile Team and senior level divisional representatives to closely monitor actions and changes; and 
d) The Heads of Division would take the responsibility to ensure that the learning from the presentation was widely disseminated throughout the divisions.  
Discussions with the Primary Care Trust were to be brought forward to address General Practitioner use of antibiotics and the implementation of the Trust analyser would reduce the turnaround time from specimen to result to 14 hours.
Hand Hygiene Audits.  A report from the Department of Health following an observation visit in June informed the Trust that there were significant variances on the compliance of hand hygiene procedures and there was concern that the figures showed a very different result from the routine reports received by the Board.  Christine Perry informed the Board that the Trust audits were carried out by Infection Control link nurses who carried out approximately 25 over a month, observing over a period of time whereas the Department of Health carried out one audit over one day.  The meeting agreed that there would be a review of how audits were conducted and an organisation wide drive on hand hygiene was required as a matter of urgency.
Irene Scott informed the meeting that additional actions had been agreed at the Trust Operational Group to address this:

1) Matrons would carry out weekly audits with the Ward Sister.
2) Daily walk rounds would take place to carry out spot checks, the results of which would be reported to Jonathan Sheffield to be discussed at his twice weekly meetings.
3) Heads of Division, Heads of Nursing, Divisional Managers and Executive Directors would use the same audit tool as the matrons to carry out random spot check audits.

4) Infection Control would be the first agenda item at every Divisional board meeting and there was assurance that the Heads of Division were committed to addressing this.
5) Jonathan Sheffield and Irene Scott would be meeting with all ward sisters, matrons, lead clinicians and domestic supervisors to share the action plan and ensure that the expectations on the management of infection control were clear to all.
6) Any patients with diarrhoea and vomiting would be cohorted on Ward 29.

7) In order to increase isolation facilities, Ward 26A would be converted to make five side rooms with ensuite facilities.  The Board approved the investment of £300k - £350k to carry out this work and a Single Tender Action form would be completed.  Irene Scott stated that 14 hour working for seven days a week would be instigated to ensure the quickest delivery possible of this facility.
8) There would be increased monitoring of the results and daily feedback to wards, Executive Directors, Heads of Division and Divisional Managers.  A run rate graph would be produced for each ward and a heat map.
Graham Rich stated that although assurance had been given that policies and action plans were in place there was not 100% compliance across the Trust by all staff.  Staff were not currently disciplined when non-compliant.  A statement regarding responsibility to infection control was in every individual’s job description so there was no reason not to give adequate warning followed by disciplinary action for non-compliance.  Graham Rich stated that Dr Patel advised that Clostridium difficile rates could be reduced by 55% in six to 12 weeks by following five simple processes and the Trust must focus on these.  The Board agreed to invite Dr Patel to the seminar in September as this is the top priority and top risk, both in terms of patient mortality and safety, to the Trust.
Lisa Gardner questioned the level of confidence that the situation was improving could be felt, even considering all of the actions that had been put in place.  Patsy Hudson requested that information giving the location of incidents was reported and Irene Scott confirmed this would be available within a week.

The Chairman expressed the greatest concern about the continuing failure to bring Clostridium Dificile incidents under control, stating again that, although there were serious financial and governance implications which would arise from continuing underperformance, the driving emphasis must always be consideration of patients and their wellbeing and comfort.
MRSA.  The Trust currently achieved the target for post-48 hour cases.  The Board agreed that the graph which showed MRSA bacteraemia by division should be amended to report only post-48 hour cases next month.
Cleanliness Monitoring Results.  Christine Perry informed the meeting that there was an increase in amber ratings after the Trust decision to increase the standard target by 10%.
144/08
Finance Committee.  Lisa Gardner presented the draft minutes of the Finance Committee held on 24 July 2008.  Attention was drawn to the following.  Irene Scott and Paul Mapson were monitoring the cash releasing efficiency savings delivery as there was a risk of not achieving 100%.  A projected additional £1.5m would be needed for energy costs in 2008/09 and a quarterly report on energy management would be produced for future meetings.  There was an agreed understanding of the financial situation within the division of Women’s and Children’s and Jackie Cornish had been working hard with the division to address the issues.  The report on Non Pay Budgets was received and would be discussed further at the next meeting.  The Procurement Strategy was received and approved by the committee.
The Finance Director’s Report indicated the ‘most likely’ income and expenditure forecast outturn at 30 June 2008 was a surplus of £12.987m.  Formal confirmation from the Strategic Health Authority was awaited of the central budget refund of £2m.  

Paul Mapson stated that a large amount of finance department time was being spent on South Bristol Community Hospital and the Bristol Heart Institute and the financial impact of these two schemes would be reported to the August Board.  The effect of investment on infection control would also be reported at the next Board meeting.  Paul Mapson confirmed he was writing to the Chief Executives of Welsh Local Health Boards stating that their patients were at risk of being removed from waiting lists if outstanding invoice payments were not received.  Waiting lists were being reviewed weekly to identify Welsh patients, and it was noted that high volumes were particularly in Ophthalmology.  Jonathan Sheffield expressed concern that specialist work would not be accepted into the Trust, but Paul Mapson confirmed that an agreement was in place with Healthcare Commission Wales to ensure this kind of work would not be hindered.
Patsy Hudson suggested that the Terms of Reference for the Finance Committee should be reviewed to reflect the changed responsibility with regard to investment and capital.  The Chairman stated that the Board would delegate authority to the Finance Committee as set out in the Treasury Management and Capital Investment policies.
145/08
Performance Report.  Irene Scott presented this report and the following exceptions were highlighted.  Actions against all exceptions were noted.

Workforce. Alex Nestor informed the meeting of this area on behalf of Anne Coutts.  Nursing and Midwifery agency usage was 59% above the six monthly average.  Irene Scott suggested that the increase in temporary staff was also a reflection of the increased workloads due to higher activity.  Lisa Gardner requested what actions were being taken to address the vacancy and agency rates.  Irene Scott confirmed that each division was being monitored in the monthly performance reviews and internal controls were also being reviewed.  A review of the Trust Staff Bank including processes, overhead costs and funding had taken place and the report was awaited.  Patsy Hudson suggested the use of NHS Professionals and Irene Scott agreed it was an option.

Achievement of Planned Full Time Equivalent Cash Releasing Efficiency Savings.  Trust-wide savings resulting from Cash Releasing Efficiency Savings were underachieved by 26.1 Full Time Equivalents.  However, the vacancy rate had fallen from 7.5% at this time last year, to 4.3% currently.

Annual Appraisal Compliance.  Alex Nestor confirmed that this was being monitored through the Trust Operational Group.  She informed the meeting that the appraisal policy had been amended to include a paragraph to ensure that all line managers cover infection control as part of the appraisal process.


Patient Access and Targets.  Emergency Access 4-hour target.  Irene Scott reported that for the third month the Trust had achieved this target.  John Savage congratulated the Trust on this achievement, and requested that thanks be passed to all staff.  Irene Scott stated that Dr Mark Callaway would be working four sessions per week to address clinical issues affecting this target.  An appointment of a new post working with nurse consultants collectively to address length of stay and discharge procedures was to be made in the current week.

31-day and 62-day Cancer standards.  Underachievement against these standards was due to inability to admit patients for surgery within target timescales due to bed-related cancellations as a result of increased emergency activity.  Key actions were noted.
Cancelled Operations – 28-day readmission.  Although the Trust was currently underachieving, with the actions in place it was forecast to meet the standard by October.

Participation in audits (heart disease).  The Trust was not achieving data completeness standard and was addressing this to ensure compliance by September.
Diagnostic waiting times (progress towards 18 weeks Referral to Treatment Time).  The Trust was not achieving the six week wait for key diagnostic tests, in particular MRI, Sleep Studies and DEXA.  Validation of waiting lists had been completed and capacity plans were being developed to clear the backlog.  The Trust was, however, an early achiever for 18 weeks and a huge amount of work had been done by the division.  The Trust Board, congratulated the teams on this achievement.  The Strategic Health Authority had set a local target of 13 weeks referral to treatment by December 2008.  Paul Mapson stated that the activity had been understated and would be non-recurring.  
146/08
Capital Investment Policy.  Paul Mapson presented this revised policy on behalf of Robert Woolley.  The revised policy had been considered by the Capital Prioritisation Group, the Executive Directors and the Trust Executive Group.  There were only two amendments to the previous draft which were: a) clarification that the scope of the policy covers capital investment, to avoid confusion with the policy and process for revenue investments or shareholdings; and b) allocation of decision rights to the Trust Executive Group in place of the Capital Prioritisation and Review Group, which improves the representation of clinical Divisions in the approval process.  
The Board recognised that this was the first attempt at a new policy and may need to be adapted as various schemes arise.  The Board approved the proposed Capital Investment Policy.
147/08
Annual Plan 2008/09 Progress against Objectives.  Irene Scott presented the report, which highlighted the objectives that were red (4) or amber (29) out of the 98 objectives within the plan on behalf of Robert Woolley.  All red issues fell within the category of Service Quality and Performance and were as follows: i) achievement of at least the national standard of cancelled operations and 28-day readmissions, ii) reduction in delays in discharge summaries being produced, iii) standardisation of discharge summaries and clinic letters, and iv) meeting the Clostridium Difficile trajectory for hospital attributable cases.  The Board noted these areas and the progress to date to rectify the situation. 
148/08
Patient Environment Programme.  Irene Scott presented the report which detailed the project, sanitary standards, summary schedule, cost breakdown of priority one areas and the draft programme for the various phases.  Irene Scott requested approval of the bathrooms and toilets project, and authorisation of funding to be identified for its implementation.  £1.48m would be spent this financial year and a further £0.5m in 2009/10.  Ward 11 had been closed already to start work.  The Trust Operational Group would monitor delivery of the programme.  
Patsy Hudson asked whether more hand basins would be provided and Irene Scott assured her that there will be one at every entrance to wards and departments.  Paul May asked whether air conditioning and Irene Scott advised that air conditioning is not common place in the NHS.  Chris Monk confirmed that portable air conditioning units were brought in when and where necessary during summer.
The Board endorsed the standards agreed by the Trust Executive Group, agreed the planned approach, approved the programme and formally approved the expenditure as identified by the Capital Prioritisation Group.

149/08
Our NHS, Our Future – Darzi Review.  Jonathan Sheffield asked the Board to note the contents of the report.  There were two issues that Jonathan Sheffield wanted to draw to the attention of the Board.  Firstly, bids for health education and innovation funding needed to be submitted by December 2008, and this included both undergraduate and postgraduate funding.  The Trust needed to decide whether to collaborate a) locally with North Bristol NHS Trust, the University of the West of England and the University of Bristol – all of whom had shown interest – or b) regionally with South West organisations.  A full plan had not yet been worked up and conversations with other organisations needed to start as a matter of urgency.  

Secondly, quality standards monitoring would be introduced which would include outcome data.  Jonathan Sheffield agreed to keep the Board up to date on developments.
150/08
Any Other Business.  Irene Scott reported that there had been serious flooding during the prvious night in the Old Building, in the corridor on level 6 outside Heygroves Theatres in the Bristol Royal Infirmary and at the Porters Lodge at Bristol General Hospital.  This was due to the drainage pipes at the bottom of the pitched roofs not being able to take a sudden high volume of water.  The Fire Brigade attended the Bristol Royal Infirmary to pump out the water.  Staff on site worked hard to make the areas safe and were thanked for the excellent job that they did to minimise the risk to patients.  Irene Scott confirmed that Bob Pepper, Director of Facilities and Estates, was investigating why the flooding continued and what action needed to be taken to rectify the situation.
151/08
Date of the Next Meeting.

The date of the next meeting was Tuesday 2 September 2008 at 10.00am.
The date of the Annual Public Meeting was Tuesday 23rd September.
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